Congress of the United States Washington, DC 20515

October 5, 2015

Andrew M. Slavitt
Acting Administrator
Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services
Hubert H. Humphrey Building
200 Independence Avenue, SW
Washington, DC 20201

Dear Administrator Slavitt:

We write in response to the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services' (CMS) calendar year (CY) 2016 proposed rule for the hospital outpatient prospective payment system (OPPS). In this rule, CMS proposes to update OPPS payment rates by *negative* 0.2 percent, meaning that hospitals would be paid \$43 million less for patient care in CY 2016 than they were in CY 2015. We are surprised and disappointed that CMS has proposed a negative update to OPPS payment rates for CY 2016. According to MedPAC, Medicare already pays hospitals less than 88 cents on the dollar for outpatient services and this rule will make that situation worse for our constituents – both hospitals and patients alike.

CMS's proposed negative update results largely from a proposed 2.0 percentage point cut intended to account for the Office of the Actuary's (OACT's) previous overestimation of the amount of packaged laboratory payments in the OPPS. CMS concludes that these laboratory tests were, instead, separately paid under the Clinical Laboratory Fee Schedule (CLFS). Specifically, the agency states that OACT estimates it included about \$1 billion in the OPPS payment rates for laboratory tests that were instead paid under the CLFS.

We urge you to use public data and maintain transparency in all policy making, but especially when reimbursements for providers could be cut so drastically. For example, in calculating its \$1 billion figure, OACT used data that are not publicly available. In addition, it used CY 2014 claims, which were paid under CY 2014's laboratory packaging policy; yet CMS is proposing to modify its laboratory packaging policy for CY 2016. It is inequitable for the agency to apply a cut calculated under one set of policies to payment rates calculated under a different set of policies.

Medicare already pays providers less than the cost of care. Prescribing a negative update to OPPS payment rates will only make it more difficult for hospitals to serve their patients and their communities, particularly as they move to adopt delivery system reforms. Given the number of questions regarding this policy, we ask CMS to reconsider its approach and provide better

scrutiny and transparency of the data used to justify OACT's conclusion. It is not appropriate to apply a negative update for hospitals in any given calendar year and we urge CMS to work with Congress in order to ensure all annual updates remain positive.

Sincerely,

Pat Tiberi

Member of Congress

chame E. hase

Richard Neal

Member of Congress

Adam Schiff

Member of Congress

Alan Lowenthal

Alan Lowenthal

Member of Congress

Adoio Sires

Member of Congress

Andre Carson

Member of Congress

Andy Barr Member of Congress Ann McLane Kuster

Member of Congress

Betty McCollum ember of Congress

Blake Farenthold Member of Congress

Brendan F. Boyle Member of Congress Member of Congress Brian Babin **Brian Higgins** Member of Congress Member of Congress Bruce Poliqui Carolyn B. Maloney Member of Congress Member of Congress Charles B. Rangel Chris Gibson Member of Congress Member of Congress Chris Stewart Curt Clawson Member of Congress Member of Congress

Dan Newhouse

Member of Congress

Carlos Curbelo

Member of Congress

David Puoyce Member of Congress

David Scott Member of Congress

Denny Heck
Member of Congress

Member of Congress

Devin Nunes
Member of Congress

Diane Black Member of Congress

Donald M. Payne Jr. Member of Congress

Donald Norcross Member of Congress

Earl Blumenauer Member of Congress Earl L. "Buddy" Carter Member of Congress Ed Whitfield
Member of Congress

Eddie Bernice Johnson

Eddie Bernice Johnson Member of Congress

Eliot Engel
Member of Congress

Elise Stefanik Member of Congress

Eric Swalwell
Member of Congress

Frank Guinta Member of Congress

Frederica Wilson Member of Congress

Glenn Grothman Member of Congress

Ileana Ros-Lehtinen Member of Congress John Garamendi Member of Congress

John Katko Member of Congress John Larson Member of Congress Joseph Crowley
Member of Congress

Joseph P. Kennedy III Member of Congress

Joyce Beatty
Member of Congress

Kathleen M. Rice Member of Congress

Kay Granger Member of Congress

Keth Rothfus
Member of Congress

Kevin Cramer Member of Congress

Member of Congress

Kyrsten Sinema Member of Congress Lee M. Zeldin Member of Congress Leonard Lance

Leonard Lance Member of Congress Mac Thornberry
Member of Congress

Mario Diaz-Balart Member of Congress Mark Meadows Member of Congress

Mark Pocan Member of Congress Marsha Blackburn
Member of Congress

Mike Bishop Member of Congress

Member of Congress

H. Morgan Griffith Member of Congress

Niki Tsongas Member of Congress

Nita Lowey Member of Congress Patrick E. Mulphy Member of Congress



Pete Agullar Member of Congress

Pete Olson Member of Congress

Peter DeFazio
Member of Congress

Peter King Member of Congress Phil Roe, M.D. Member of Congress

Reid/Ribble Member of Congress

Richard Hanna Member of Congress

Rick Crawford Member of Congress

Rick Nolan Member of Congress Robert Brady
Member of Congress

Robert Congress

Robert Latta
Member of Congress

Rod Blum Member of Congress

Rodney Davis Member of Congress

Ron Kind Member of Congress

Ryan Zinke Member of Congress Scott Peters Member of Congress

Scott Tipton Member of Congress Sean Patrick Maloney Member of Congress

Steve Israel Member of Congress Steven Palazzo

Member of Congress

Tim Walbers Member of Congress

> Tom Cole Member of Congress

Todd Young
Member of Congress

Tom Reed Member of Congress

Tom MacArthur Member of Congress Martha McSally Member of Congress

Ann Kirkpatrick Member of Congress